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Consultation on Mental Health and Human Rights

23 de outubro de 2024 | Palais des Nations, Sala XVII

Welcome and opening remarks

Moderator: Michelle Funk (Head of the unit on Policy, Law and Human Rights team at the World Health Organization in Geneva)

5’ minutes speaking time

Madam Chairperson, 
Distinguished panelists and participants, 

I am honored to speak to you alongside this distinguished panel of speakers. Portugal would like to thank the Office of the High Commissioner for convening today’s consultation on mental health and human rights and to reaffirm our strong support to its work on this matter.

Portugal, together with Brazil, first brought mental health and human rights to the agenda of the Human Rights Council back in 2016. Since then, four resolutions on this topic have been adopted by consensus. The last one was adopted in 2023 and requested the convening of this meeting.

Portugal's commitment to this topic is driven by four factors:

Firstly, we firmly believe in the universality of the human right to the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. All States must abide by their obligations under international law to respect, protect and fulfil this right. 

Secondly, we are proud to have been historically advocating for a human rights-based approach to mental health. Portugal’s resolution does not focus primarily on mental health as a right on its own. It addresses rather the need to respect the human rights of persons with psychosocial disabilities and current or potential users of mental health services and to eliminate discrimination, stigma, prejudice, violence, and exclusion associated with mental health. It addresses mental health from a human rights perspective, in line with the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, the WHO’s QualityRights Initiative, as well as the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities’ guidelines on deinstitutionalization.  

Thirdly, mental health intersects with many other aspects of persons’ lives and society, including public health and social justice. It is essential for achieving sustainable and inclusive development. Neglecting mental health can perpetuate inequalities and hinder social progress.

Finally, we acknowledge that existing mental health-related legislation often falls short. This perpetuates human rights violations, including the denial of the individual’s autonomy and legal capacity, coercive practices, institutionalization, substandard services within mental health facilities, as well as overmedicalization and treatment practices that fail to respect their autonomy, will and preferences.

In response to these pressing challenges, our commitment to this cause extends to the UN agencies that champion this issue. We welcome and support the efforts of the World Health Organization, the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), and others.

Furthermore, Portugal has supported the Mental Health agenda, specifically the WHO’s Mental Health Programme and the QualityRights Initiative for the past 5 years, including through voluntary monetary contributions. In the past year, we have been supporting the making of the WHO QualityRights e-training program available in Portuguese, recognizing the vast number of Portuguese speakers worldwide. With an estimated 261 million Portuguese speakers in five continents, this translation will be a powerful tool for change.

At the national level, we have established a National Mental Health Policy Coordination and reviewed our Mental Health legislation aiming to strengthen our governance model and its rights-based approach. We are making tangible efforts to ending institutionalization in the context of mental health and replacing it with community-based support services, as well as to ensure that every individual in Portugal has access to high-quality, rights-based mental health care and support.



[bookmark: _Hlk131152274]Today’s consultation will be important in raising awareness about State’s obligations to protect the dignity, individual autonomy and the full and effective participation and inclusion in society of persons with psychosocial disabilities and current or potential users of mental health services. We hope it will also encourage the integration of rights-based mental health considerations into general legislation.

By aligning our policies and practices in this field with international human rights law and relevant guidance documents, together, we can harness its power to transform our approach to mental health. Let us commit ourselves to ensuring that no one is left behind on this matter.

Thank you.

643 words
image1.png




